Hiam, L., and Dorling, D. (2023) The UK government has failed to act on extreme poverty, BMJ, 383, p.2638, November 14tth, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.p2638

Opinion

The UK government has failed to act on extreme poverty

BMJ 2023; 383 doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.p2638 (14 November 2023)

Lucinda Hiam, DPhil candidate and Danny Dorling, Halford Mackinder professor of geography

The UN's special rapporteur on extreme poverty has said that the UK is "in violation of international law" over poverty levels. This is shocking, but not surprising, argue Lucinda Hiam and Danny Dorling

In 2018, Philip Alston, the UN's special rapporteur on extreme poverty, described in detail the "gross misery" that the UK government had "inflicted" on the population through the "punitive, mean spirited, and often callous" policies of austerity. 1 Alston said the levels of child poverty in the UK were "not just a disgrace, but a social calamity and an economic disaster." 1

In November 2023, Olivier De Schutter, Alston's successor as UN special rapporteur on extreme poverty, visited the UK. So, what's changed? The "disgrace" of child poverty has not improved. In fact, it has worsened. A reported one million children in the UK experienced destitution in 2022.2 This means their families "could not afford to adequately feed, clothe, or clean them, or keep them warm." The destitution was the result of cuts to benefits and an utterly inadequate government response to the cost of living crisis.2 This was anticipated and, arguably, could have been prevented. The alarm has been raised repeatedly and consistently over the harms of austerity in the past decade. For example, in 2014, an open letter to then prime minister David Cameron raised substantial health concerns about the impacts of food poverty and poor nutrition.3 Yet, food insecurity and food bank use have increased, closely linked to government implemented austerity.45

Between 2022 and 2023, the number of children living in food poverty almost doubled, and in September 2022 one quarter of households with children had experienced food insecurity in the past month, rising to 42% of households where there were three or more children. Five year old boys in Britain are now shorter than those of the same age in Europe. The trend in heights had been steadily increasing from 1990, but this ended and reversed after 2010, so much so that by 2020 they were shorter than they were in 1990. And now, in 2023, startling data from the National Child Mortality Database show rising infant and child mortality rates across England, with geographical disparities widening between regions and levels of deprivation, as well as increasing inequalities between ethnic group. Despite all this, the government is reportedly considering freezing working-age benefits—a move that the Resolution Foundation estimates would put an additional 400 000 children into absolute poverty. 10

The enduring disgrace of child poverty in the UK is perhaps the worst of so much that is going wrong in a state where things have fallen apart. 11 And of course, solutions do exist in a state as rich as the UK. According to Action for Children, the temporary increase in Universal Credit during the covid-19 pandemic (by £20/week) lifted 400 000 children out of poverty. 12 The withdrawal of this increase, combined with the cost of living crisis, meant the number of children living in poverty returned to prepandemic levels of 4.2 million. 12 In contrast, in Scotland, where they have maintained child benefit payments for the third child in a family (and others), child poverty is now lower than in eight of the nine regions of England, with fewer children in poverty in Scotland (24%) than in England as a whole (31%).13 Furthermore, Scotland has recently raised its additional Scottish child payment to £25 a week for any child aged under 16 in any household in receipt of benefits, which will lower child poverty there further. 14 Wales's children's commissioner is advocating to introduce a similar payment in Wales. 15 Child poverty can be reduced if the will is there. Given the levels of child poverty and hunger in the UK—often said to be the fifth richest country in the world—it is not surprising that De Schutter has found that "things have gotten worse", saying "The warning signals that Philip Alston gave five years ago were not acted upon". 16 De Schutter has said that the current universal credit that a single person over 25 receives (£85/week) is "too low to protect people from poverty" and

that this, in turn, is a violation of human rights law. 1617 This is consistent with evidence demonstrating that universal credit does not provide enough money to live healthily. 181920 But what impact will De Schutter's shocking statement have? This is not the first report of its kind, nor will it be the last. It is hard to find the words to express the impact of 13 years of a government that does not accept, let alone act upon, such damning evidence from a respected international body. But as Michael Marmot explained in February 2023, the UK government is now: "Creating the conditions for ill health by denying minimum income for a healthy life. It is government policy that people who need benefits, Universal Credit, will have only 70% of the money they need to live healthily."20

In response to the UN rapporteur, an unnamed government spokesperson made a series of claims about 1.7 million fewer people living in absolute poverty as compared to 12 years earlier and households being better-off if they worked. 16 The selective use of numbers or indicators to refute the robust findings of multiple experts is not a useful response from a democratic government. De Schutter said: "There's a huge gap, which is increasingly troubling, between the kinds of indicators the government chooses to assess its progress on one hand, and the lived experience of people living in poverty." 16

Before the past 13 years of austerity, statements about the levels of poverty in the UK from international bodies like the United Nations would be shocking. But, in the UK today, these headlines, along with the evidence being given in the covid inquiry, are met by many with apathy. 21 On 7 November 2023, the King's Speech mentioned children in two areas: one in a welcome move to restrict sales of tobacco and electronic cigarettes to children, and the other relating to a criminal justice bill. 22 There was no mention of the one million children living in destitution, the four million children facing food insecurity, the 4.2 million children living in poverty, or the cuts in public services, wages, and benefits that have put them there. We must demand more from our government and expect that by the time the next UN special rapporteur visits the UK, we will have seen significant positive change.

 $Competing\ interests:\ none\ declared,\ Provenance\ and\ peer\ review:\ commissioned,\ not\ peer\ reviewed.$

References

1. ↵

Booth R, Butler P. UK austerity has inflicted 'great misery' on citizens, UN says. *Guardian* 2018 Nov 16. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2018/nov/16/uk-austerity-has-inflicted-great-misery-on-citizens-un-says

2. ←

Butler P. More than 1 million UK children experienced destitution last year, study finds. *Guardian* 2023 Oct

24. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/oct/24/more-than-1-million-uk-children-experienced-destitution-last-year-study-finds

3. ₹

- 1. Ashton JR,
- 2. Middleton J,
- 3. Lang T,
- 4. 170 signatories

. Open letter to Prime Minister David Cameron on food poverty in the UK. Lancet 2014; 383:1631. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60536-5 pmid: 24794817 $\frac{\text{CrossRefPubMedGoogle Scholar}}{\text{CrossRefPubMedGoogle Scholar}}$

4. ←

Gorb A, Francis-Devine B, Danechi S, Malik X, Zayed Y. Food poverty: Households, food banks and free school meals. 2023.

5. ←

- 1. Jenkins RH,
- 2. Aliabadi S.
- 3. Vamos EP,
- 4. et al

. The relationship between austerity and food insecurity in the UK: A systematic review. EClinicalMedicine2021;33:100781. doi:10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100781 pmid:33 842868

CrossRefPubMedGoogle Scholar

6. 4

Butler P. Number of UK children in food poverty nearly doubles in a year to 4m. *Guardian* 2023 Mar

1. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/mar/01/number-of-uk-children-in-food-poverty-nearly-doubles-in-a-year-to-4m.

7. ←

Godie S. New data show 4 million children in households affected by food insecurity. The Food Foundation. 2022. https://foodfoundation.org.uk/publication/new-data-show-4-million-children-households-affected-food-insecurity.

8. 4

British children shorter than other five-year-olds in Europe. *ITV News* 2023. https://www.itv.com/news/2023-06-21/british-children-shorter-than-other-five-year-olds-in-europe.

9. 4

National Child Mortality Database. https://www.ncmd.info/publications/child-death-data-2023/

10. ←

Resolution Foundation. Freezing working-age benefits next April would save the Treasury up to £4.2 billion but plunge an additional 400,000 children into poverty. 2023. https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/press-releases/freezing-working-age-benefits-next-april-would-save-the-treasury-up-to-4-2-billion-but-plunge-an-additional-400000-children-into-poverty/

- 11. ↵
- 1. Hiam L,
- 2. Dorling D,
- 3. McKee M

. Things Fall Apart: the British Health Crisis 2010-2020. Br Med Bull2020;133:4-15. doi:10.1093/bmb/ldz041 pmid:32219417 CrossRefPubMedGoogle Scholar

12. ←

Action for Children. Where is child poverty increasing in the UK? 2023. https://www.actionforchildren.org.uk/blog/where-is-child-poverty-increasing-in-the-uk/

13. ←

End Child Poverty. https://endchildpoverty.org.uk/child-poverty/

14. ←

mygov.scot. Scottish Child Payment. 2022. https://www.mygov.scot/scottish-child-payment.

15. ←

Lewis R, Glyn Jones T. Child poverty: Could Wales cut rates by copying Scotland? *BBC News* 2023. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-67238317

16. ←

Booth RUK. 'in violation of international law' over poverty levels, says UN envoy. *Guardian* 2023 Nov 5. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/nov/05/uk-poverty-levels-simply-not-acceptable-says-un-envoy-olivier-de-schutter

17. ←

gov.uk. Universal Credit. 2023. https://www.gov.uk/universal-credit/what-youll-get.

18. ←

Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Destitution. 2022. https://www.jrf.org.uk/living-standards/destitution

19. ←

Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Guarantee our essentials: reforming Universal Credit to ensure we can all afford the essentials in hard times.

2023. https://www.jrf.org.uk/report/guarantee-our-essentials

20. ↵

Sir Michael Marmot [@MichaelMarmot]. Creating the conditions for ill health by denying minimum income for a healthy life. It is government policy that people who need benefits, Universal Credit, will have only 70% of the money they need to live healthily. *Twitter* 2023. https://twitter.com/MichaelMarmot/status/163017736713705 8817.

21. ←

Weaver M. Eight shocking revelations from Cummings and Cain at the Covid inquiry. *Guardian* 2023 Oct 31. https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2023/oct/31/eight-shocking-revelations-from-cummings-and-cain-at-the-covid-inquiry

22. 🗸

Prime Minister's Office. The King's Speech 2023: background briefing notes. 2023. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-kings-speech-2023-background-briefing-notes.